DRAFT


FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

APRIL 16, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde


Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Nat Robertson (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Absent:
Betty Milligan (District 1); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Robert C. Cogswell, Jr., City Attorney

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager – 



Customer Focus

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer – 

Engineering and Maintenance

James Hall, Interim Fire Chief

Amanda Little, Assistant City Attorney

Jim Alexander, Assistant Inspections Director

Mike McNair, Manager, Community Development Housing

Ron McElrath, Human Relations Director

James Rose, PWC, 

Nicole Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Emory Goodman of Cliffdale Christian Center, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

Mayor McBryde announced the Character Education Concept for April 2001 was Citizenship.

RECOGNITION

A Proclamation was presented by Mayor McBryde proclaiming April 17, 2001, as Recall Round-Up Day.

A Proclamation was presented by Mayor McBryde proclaiming April 16-22, 2001, as Community Development Week.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to excuse Councilmembers Milligan and Massey from the meeting.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Mayor McBryde requested to add Item 2.S, approve cancellation of special meeting set for April 23, 2001, at 5:30 p.m. for the City Attorney evaluation, and to add Item 13.B, consider closed sessions to discuss hiring an Interim City Attorney and to discuss qualifications for a new City Attorney.

Councilmember Smith stated she would be in favor of adding the proposed items to the agenda based on the fact they were considered emergencies, but usually they did not add items to the agenda once the agenda had been made.

City Manager Roger Stancil asked to remove Item 2.B from the agenda because it had been approved at the last meeting.  Mr. Stancil clarified that the City Manager not the City Attorney would be presenting Item 11.

City Attorney Robert Cogswell stated that a three-fourths vote would be needed to add the proposed items to tonight’s agenda.

Councilmember Fogleman clarified that items were usually added if there was a three-quarters vote and council frequently added items to the agenda.

Councilmember Smith responded council had been voting those items down.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to approve the agenda with the foregoing changes.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
2.
CONSENT: 

Mayor McBryde presented the consent agenda.  Councilmember Worthy requested to pull Items 2.N, 2.O, and 2.R.3. Councilmember Robertson requested to pull Item 2.R.2. Councilmember Fogleman requested to pull Item 2.H.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Items 2.H, 2.N, 2.O, 2.R.2, and 2.R.3.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of March 19, 2001.

B.
Approve sale of City property (Old Rosehill Road right-of-way) to Hood Memorial A.M.E. Zion Church 
This item was pulled from the agenda by City Manager Roger Stancil.

C.
Approve FAA Grant # 3-37-002-24 for Security Phase II construction, Terminal phase II design, and repair of access road.

D.
Refer to Transportation Committee for review, discussion and planning of pedestrian crosswalks for safety reasons at major intersections in and about the City of Fayetteville.  (Requested by Councilmember Talbot)

E.
Refer to Planning Commission the consideration of amendments and revisions to Article VIII, Advertising and Signs Regulation, of Chapter 32 of the Fayetteville Code of Ordinances regarding signage in the C2S-Central Business District and the Historic District.

F.
Adopt resolution pursuant to N.C.G.S. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area (Plummer Property  – Located on the south side of Morganton Road, west of McFayden Drive). 
a resolution of the city ocuncil of the City of Fayetteville pursuant to N.C.S.G. 160A-31 fixing a date for a public hearing for a petition-initiated contiguous annexation area. plummer property – located on the southern side of morganton road, west of mcfayden drive. resolution no. r2001-026.

G.
Authorize execution of loan documents related to Haymount Manor Apartments projects: 1) Mortgage Loan Agreement, 2) Tri-Party Agreement, and 3) Amendment to Tri-Party Agreement.

H.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Fogleman.

I.
P01-6F.  Approve the rezoning from R10 Residential District to M1 Industrial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on the east side of Middle Road, south of Business I-95.  Containing 13.38 acres more or less and being the property of Sundust, L.L.C., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 5104, Page 386, Cumberland County Registry.

J.
P01-8F.  Approve the rezoning from R5 Residential District to C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located on the east side of Ramsey Street, north of Carvers Falls Road.  Containing 2.95 acres more or less and being the property of John Koenig as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 3783, Page 620, Cumberland County Registry.

K.
Approve special permit request from the American Lung Association of North Carolina, Southeast Area, for special event signs advertising the 6th Annual $1,000,000 Hole-In-One Shootout.

L.
Approve special permit request from Southeast North Carolina Jazz-N-Friends, for special event signs advertising a Jazz Festival.

M.
Approve requests from The Fayetteville Dogwood Festival, Inc., for special event signs and waiver of tent permit fee for individual street vendors.

N.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Worthy.

O.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Worthy.

P.
Approve the following financial matters:
1.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-2 (COPS MORE 96 Grant)

2.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-3 (1996 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant)

3.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Closeout 2001-4 (1997 Local Law Enforcement Block Grant)

The three grants identified above were awarded by the US Department of Justice to fund the installation of the Public Safety Information Technology System in the Police and Fire Departments.

The COPS MORE 96 grant was $348,697.00. The 1996 and 1997 block grants were $379,654.00 and $383,180.00, respectively. The required local matches (totaling $200,993.00) were funded from Enhanced 911 revenues. In addition, the 1996 and 1997 block grants generated investment income of $42,369.00 and $23,362.00, respectively.

This project has been completed and the associated financial records have been audited.

Q.
Approve Change Order Number 3 to Barnhill Contracting for Fayetteville Regional Airport runway safety area project, FAA AIP-23.

R.
Approve the following Public Works Commission bid awards:

1.
Approve low bid award to APAC-Carolina, Inc.; for Fayetteville Annexation Phase III-B Resurfacing Project (PWC and City will each pay 50 percent). Bids were originally received March 1, 2001 with only two bidders responding.

2.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Robertson.

3.
Pulled for discussion by Councilmember Worthy.

S.
Approve cancellation of special meeting set for April 23, 2001, at 5:30 p.m. for the City Attorney evaluation.

H.
P01-5F.  Approve the rezoning from C1P Shopping Center District to C3 Heavy Commercial District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located at 3511 Bragg Boulevard.  Containing 3.0 acres more or less and being the property of Charles B. Addison, Sr., as evidenced by deed recorded in Deed Book 4869, Page 594, Cumberland County Registry.
Councilmember Fogleman requested to pull this item and inquired about adjacent land uses.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, reviewed the land uses of the surrounding areas adding that most of them are commercial.  Mr. Sharpe also stated that the property was currently vacant.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to approve the rezoning.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Talbot

Councilmember Shaw expressed her concerns regarding a nearby residential area and the leakage that may come from an adult entertainment establishment.

Mr. Sharpe responded based on the requirements that an adult entertainment establishment must be located at least 500 feet from any residentially zoned property, this property could be used for an adult entertainment establishment, however it would be a very small building located at the front of the property on Bragg Boulevard.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Worthy) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
N.
Award of purchase contract to Altec Industries, Inc., Birmingham, AL, for one (1) each Aerial Tower Tree Truck with Chipper Body using the Purchase from Established Contracts clause as authorized per N.C.G.S. 143-129 amended on July 1, 1997.
O.
Award of Purchase Contract to Summit Fire Apparatus, Edgewood, KY, for one (1) each Summit Haz Mat Truck with 24' Equipment Rescue Body to include the following options:  25,000 Watt PTO Generator, installed; Six Light 1000 Watt Night Scan Light System, Installed; and four (4) 220 volt powered 100 Watt Quartz Lights, Installed.  Contract includes Performance Bond cost, discount, and Inspection Fee.
Councilmember Worthy requested to pull Items 2.N and 2.O, stating that the State had given the City a shortfall of funding and a purchase of equipment this late in the year should be considered in adjusting the budget.  Mr. Worthy inquired if the trucks were needed within the next 76 days, or could they wait until the next fiscal year.

City Manager Roger Stancil responded they did not see this as a budget problem because the budget for this year is in pretty good shape and the money for Item 2.N was fully budgeted in this year's budget.  Mr. Stancil added the only problem with delaying the purchase would be whether or not the price would go up, because it was a piggyback to another contract with the City of Raleigh. Mr. Stancil also stated the same problem existed for Item 2.O, but that purchase was a joint purchase made with the County.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired if the purchase of Item 2.O was not made tonight, would that create a hardship for the operations of the Fire Department and had the County already put up the money for the truck. Chief Hall responded in the negative, but added this was a replacement for two vehicles and it takes nine months to build this vehicle.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated that in relations to the HazMat vehicle, when Council makes a joint obligation with the County, they should follow through on that obligation.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to put the purchase off until 76 days on Item 2.N.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Councilmembers Haire, Smith, Pitts, Robertson, Kendrick, and Worthy) to 4 in opposition (Councilmembers Hurst, Fogleman, Talbot, and Shaw) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve Item 2.O.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
R.
Approve the following Public Works Commission bid awards:

2.
Approve bid award to Miller Supply Company, Inc. (Laurinburg, NC); sole bid received for the purchase of water meter and retrofit kits, Mobile Radio Data Pac, and MVRS Software as follows:

A.
Purchase of 1500 5/8” x ¾” (gal) ABB-C700 Water meters at a cost of $166.50 each, for a total cost of $247,750.00 (includes Mobile Radio Data Pac and MVRS Software at no additional charge);

B.
Approve purchase of additional meters as needed (after the initial $1,500.00) at a cost of $155.00 each;

C.
Approve purchase of retrofit kits at a cost of $129.75 each, at intervals over the next 12 months; and

D.
Approve option to extend the contract for additional 12-month period(s), upon agreement of both parties as allowed in the bid documents.
Councilmember Robertson requested this item be pulled inquiring if he was correct in determining that if we pay a meter reader $25,000.00 to $30,000.00 a year, then the initial expenditure of the 1,500 meters at $247,000.00 would go approximately 8 to 10 years in paying a meter reader. 

James Rose, PWC, responded there were other costs that needed to be included in addition to labor and currently PWC spends over $1 million per year reading meters and if they started reading them with a mobile unit, it would reduce the cost by 10 percent and you would have other advantages to using mobile reading like not being on the property and less accidents would occur.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired as to a projection figure of the amount of additional meters that would be needed. Mr. Rose responded approximately 5,000 meters, not necessarily brand-new meters, but recycled meters and retrofit kits.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired if there would be any job cutbacks when they implemented new meters.  Mr. Rose responded you have to manage the process in order to keep that from happening.

MOTION:
Councilmember Shaw moved to approve.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Talbot

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Councilmembers Smith and Worthy) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
3.
Approve bid award to Gregory Poole Equipment Company; low bid meeting specifications for purchase of one All-Purpose Crawler with Brushcutter Attachment.

Councilmember Worthy pulled this item on behalf of Councilmember Talbot because Councilmember Talbot’s voice was not in good condition.

Councilmember Talbot inquired if this was one of the items that would be shared with PWC.  City Manager Roger Stancil responded that information was not currently available to answer that question, but this was a replacement vehicle.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to adopt.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
3.
Update from Greater Fayetteville Futures Steering Committee. 
Leslie Stewart of the UNC Office of Economic Development presented this item and gave a brief presentation stating the purpose of the Greater Fayetteville Futures Project was to head toward an action plan that focused on economic development of the City of Fayetteville as a way to bring the entire community into a process where they are affected by and have a say in the kind of economy they want to have in this area.

4.
Report by Human Relations Commission regarding public forum held on changes to language of City ordinance.

Mr. Charles Yates, Chairperson of the Human Relations Commission, presented this item giving an update on the activities of the Human Relations Commission.  Mr. Yates stated the Human Relations Commission requests that City Council change the word “handicap” to “disability” in the entire City Code, in particular the Fair Housing Code, adding that the continued use of the word “handicap” as it appears in the ordinance is divisive and lacking in sensitivity and “disability” is more inclusive and respectful.  Mr. Yates stated a public hearing was held by the Commission and of the 13 citizens that were present, 11 were for the change.  Dr. Chaz Holder, Chair of Disabilities and Advocacy and 1997 Disabled Citizen of the Year, spoke in support of the change.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to change the word “handicap” to “disability” in the entire City Code and to start the process to change the word “handicap” to “disability” for the sections of the City Code that require public hearings before the change could be made.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
5.
Consider request from Fascinate-U Children's Museum for acquisition of building located at 116 Green Street.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to approve a ten-year lease with the option of ten years with the bare minimum lease.

SECOND: 
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts 

A discussion was held regarding whether to sell the building or retain the building with a long-term lease.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts withdrew his second to the motion.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick 

Councilmember Shaw stated she felt this would be an excellent opportunity for someone else to take complete responsibility for the building.

Councilmember Kendrick expressed his concern regarding the $1.5 million as a stipulation with the lease.

Councilmember Kendrick withdrew his second to the motion.

The motion died due to lack of a second.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to authorize the City Manager and City Attorney to work out a sale of the building contingent upon the City receiving $1.5 million in cash and the condition that if the property was no longer used as a museum, the property would revert back to the City.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Shaw

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated his interpretation was that the City Manager’s recommendation was that the City first deed the building but in the alternative, if Council did not want to do that, City staff could negotiate a long-term lease.  Mr. Stancil then responded that interpretation was correct.  Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated that if the Council did not want to deed the building outright, then he would suggest no limitations on terms, just let the staff negotiate and bring something back.

City Manager Roger Stancil inquired as to if the City deeded property to anyone, could there be a reversion whereas the ownership of the property could revert back to the City. City Attorney Robert Cogswell responded in the affirmative.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor to 3 in opposition (Councilmembers Smith, Pitts, and Robertson) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
The following is further discussion on Item 5 that was held later in the meeting after Item 9.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated as to Item 5, after Council voted on that item, Mr. Stancil then made the comment that City staff would be in a process of negotiations and bring those recommendations back to Council.  He then stated the reason he voted against the motion was because of the specificity of Councilmember Fogleman. Mayor Pro Tem Pitts then stated if he would have known that the ultimate decision would be for staff to discuss that matter with the Museum personnel and bring it back to Council, which was what he wanted to do in the first place, he would not have voted against the motion. 

City Manager Roger Stancil stated he would negotiate the sell of the property contingent upon the City receiving the $1.5 million in cash and the condition of the reversion of the property if it ever ceased to be used as a museum, but the final deal would have to be approved by City Council. Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired as to if the specific deal was not approved, would other options be sought. Mr. Stancil stated it was his understanding that Mr. Malzone from the museum would be acceptable to that offer, but if any counteroffers were made, he would bring those back to Council also.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to give everyone an opportunity to change their vote on Item 5.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts and Councilmember Smith changed their vote on Item 5.

RESTATED VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Robertson) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
6.
P01-7F  Consider the initial zoning to M2 Industrial District and C1P Shopping Center District or to a more restrictive zoning classification for an area located north of East Mountain Drive, and west of Eastern Boulevard.  Containing 107.67 acres more or less and being the property of the County of Cumberland as evidenced by map and legal description furnished by the City of Fayetteville, and being scheduled to be annexed by the City of Fayetteville, effective April 2, 2001.

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the initial zoning; except in the case of the Sheriff’s Department where it should be zoned M2 so that it would be conforming.

SECOND:
Councilmember Talbot 

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
7.
Consider authorization of participation in the Joint Land Use Study by the Fort Bragg/Pope AFB Regional Land Use Advisory Commission

A.
Resolution

a resolution authorizing participation in the joint land use study (JLUS). resolution No. r2001-027.

B.
Funding

Mr. Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager, presented this item.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the resolution and funding.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
8.
Consider municipal agreement with NCDOT on public railroad crossing study.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the municipal agreement with NDCOT.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
copy of a resolution passed by the city council of the City of Fayetteville, north carolina. resolution no. r2001-028.

9.
Consider Interlocal Agreement with Cumberland County for an inducement package with Cingular Wireless.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item stating this was an interlocal agreement that was discussed in closed session.  Mr. Stancil also stated the City of Fayetteville would pay Cingular Wireless a total of $611,400.00 over a period of five years based on performance, however, the benefits would not be paid unless the required investment and job thresholds are met.

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to recommend a public hearing for this item on May 7, 2001.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

Refer back to Item 5 for further discussion on Item 5 that ensued at this point.

10.
Consider authorizing purchase of easements for Phase 1 of the Cape Fear River Trail.

Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, presented this item. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Shaw moved to authorize acquisition of easements and use of Park Acquisition Fund.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
11.
Consider adoption of PWC FY 2001 Budget Amendment.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item stating this was the action that reflects the Public Works Commission’s recent decision to add a power cost adjustment to electric bills as a temporary measure to respond to an unforeseen consequence. Mr. Stancil stated he shared with them that Council may want to forego the 5 percent transfer for that temporary adjustment so there would be no more burdens on homeowners, but he would ultimately be council’s decision. Mr. Stancil also stated he told the Public Works Commission that if they did not consider this temporary, they should budget the power cost adjustment into next year's budget.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve foregoing the 5 percent transfer.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Worthy

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
12.
Consider a status report regarding the dog ordinance. (Requested by Councilmember Talbot)

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item, giving a summary of the differences between the City and County ordinances adding that the biggest difference was licensing.  Mr. Stancil also gave projections for the costs of licensing and enforcing the licensing.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to let staff negotiate and reach a conclusion regarding the dog ordinance and bring that back to Council as soon as possible.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Fogleman

Councilmember Haire inquired does the ordinance address the problem of tethering. City Manager Roger Stancil responded in the affirmative.

Mayor McBryde responded you could not chain a dog within the City. Councilmember Haire responded he would not support the motion.

City Manager Roger Stancil stated it would depend on the negotiations as to whether you could tether a dog, but the final recommendations would come back before council.

Councilmember Kendrick inquired as to whether they were looking at a limit on the number of dogs someone could have. Councilmember Kendrick then inquired as to whether any city had a limit. Mr. Cogswell responded you could limit them, but council has never looked at that and he has rarely seen that stipulation.

Councilmember Talbot stated the City needs to take a serious look into animal control and he felt that the City could generate an attitude within the City limits that compliance would be necessary and forthcoming.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to include the licensing fees of $25.00 for intact animals and $5.00 for spayed animals in the proposed ordinance that staff is to bring back to Council.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Haire) (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
13.
APPOINTMENTS:

A. 
Personnel Review Board - 1 human resources director vacancy - 1 nomination needed.

No nominations were made.

B. 
Closed session to discuss Interim City Attorney. 

MOTION:
Councilmember Shaw moved to have Ellis Hankins, Executive Director, NC League of Municipalities, come next week to discuss the framework and recruitment of a City Attorney.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to go into closed session.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
The closed session commenced at 9:03 p.m. and the regular meeting resumed at 9:22 p.m.

14.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS:

A.
Information on proposed adoption of the NFPA 1710 standard.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this report stating that the NFPA 1710 standard would impose a minimum standard for staffing at fire scenes and would also mandate response time, performance measures, as well as emergency medical service requirements, adding that the cost to meet these standards would be substantial to Fayetteville. Mr. Stancil suggested a letter be written in opposition to the NFPA 1710 standard and if the standard was imposed, he would suggest filing an appeal.

MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to authorize the Mayor to write a letter in opposition of the NFPA 1710 standard.

SECOND: 
Councilmember Talbot

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)
B.
Update on Time Warner and KMC Fees. 

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item giving a review of the fees received from Time Warner and KMC.

C.
Update on Transit Route 40.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item stating that discussions with Spring Lake, the County and the Department of Social Services were held and no one was interested in helping to continue the bus route, thus on June 30, 2001, the bus route will terminate.

D.
Hiring freeze.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item. Mr. Stancil stated two recent events, the State suspending local government reimbursements and the County’s stagnant population over the last ten years dramatically affected revenue for the upcoming year and this was the cause of the hiring freeze. Mr. Stancil also stated this will be a very hard freeze for the next 30 to 60 days while the City determines its financial status and once that status is determined, the City will re-evaluate positions and the process.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of March 2001 from the Cumberland County Tax Collector.

2000 Taxes
..........................................$504,484.46

2000 Vehicle Taxes
......................................221,669.54

2000 Revit..............................................
1,244.17

2000 Vehicle Revit.........................................
331.44

2000 FVT
.................................................26,472.76

2000 Storm Water........................................
38,920.30

1999 Taxes.............................................
11,809.42

1999 Vehicle Taxes......................................
19,672.76

1999 Revit.................................................
5.69

1999 Vehicle Revit.........................................
4.00
1999 FVT.................................................
2,934.24

1999 Storm Water.........................................
1,113.26

1998 Taxes...............................................
3,136.36

1998 Vehicle Taxes.......................................
1,421.86

1998 Revit...............................................
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
...........................................0.00

1998 FVT..................................................
255.00

1998 Storm Water..........................................
471.96

1997 Taxes...............................................
1,978.45

1997 Vehicle Taxes.........................................
646.87

1997 Revit
.................................................. 0.00

1997 Vehicle Revit...........................................
0.00

1997 FVT
....................................................115.00

1997 Storm Water
...........................................215.27
1996 & Prior Taxes.......................................
1,371.90

1996 & Prior Vehicle Taxes
..................................820.95

1996 & Prior Revit
.......................................... 0.00

1996 & Prior Vehicle Revit...................................
0.00

1996 & Prior FVT
............................................152.40

1996 & Prior Storm Water
141.52

Interest ................................................
25,384.51

Interest (Revit).............................................
40.10

Interest (Storm Water)....................................
1,660.71

Fayetteville Discount.................................
(16.45)

Revit. Discount.........................................
0.00

Total Collections
$866,458.45
2.
Copy of letter to Ms. Eular Hodges regarding grading of Sun Valley Drive.

3.
Results of Youth 2001 Basketball Survey.

4.
Thank you letter for street lights along Yadkin and Santa Fe Drives.

5.
Thank you letter from Urban Ministry for assistance during Operation Inasmuch.

6.
Thank you letter for removal of tree downed by a storm and the cleanup efforts of the crew members involved.

7.
NCLM FAIR Committee - minutes of March 2, 2001.

8.
Status of ongoing annexation projects in Phase IIIA & IIIB areas.

9.
Police Department - Monthly report from the Office of Professional Standards for the month of March 2001.

10.
Cape Fear Botanical Garden - minutes of February 22 and March 22, 2001.

11.
PWC - minutes of March 14, 2001.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to adjourn.

SECOND: 
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts 

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmembers Milligan and Massey excused)

The meeting adjourned at 9:44 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

Nicole S. Wright
 


Milo McBryde

Deputy City Clerk



Mayor 

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk’s office.
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